Kyle of Sutherland District Salmon Fishery Board
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MEETING TITLE: 	Board Ordinary Meeting
Meeting Date:	Wednesday 27th March 2024
Meeting Time:	
Meeting Place:	Kyle Fisheries Office, Ardgay & Via Video Conference Call

MEETING MINUTES (Draft) 

Chair/Facilitator: 	Ashe Windham             
Minute taker:	Jo-Anne Leonard

In Attendance
	Board
	Attending

	Ashe Windham (AW) Chairman
Keith Williams, (KW) Clerk                                                            
Alex Hunter (AH)
John Green (JG)
Brian Reid (BR)
Richard Sankey (RS)
William Paterson (WP)

	Steven Mackenzie (SM) KSFT 
Finlay McCulloch (FM)
Jamie Sawyer (JS)
Les Waugh (LW)
Clemintine Leemans (CL)
Les Waugh (LW)


	Apologies
	

	Rob Whitson (RW)
Nicky Griffiths (NG)
Robbie Douglas Miller (RDM)
John McCrorie (JMC)
Gary Gruber (GG)





	



1. Welcome – The Chair welcomed those attending and accepted apologies.

2. Minutes of Ordinary Meeting held Friday 10th November 2023

I. Adoption & Approval
The minutes from Friday 10th November 2023 were approved.

II. Open actions and matters arising









	No
	Action Title
	Open Actions
	Owner
	Raised
	Complete by

	1
	Inveran Bridge
	Deterioration of Inveran Bridge – now in danger of further collapse.  Go back to HC and ask for evidence that they do not own it. Action KW. KW has had virtual and face to face meetings with HC. HC seeking to identify ownership. Barriers are in place at bridge. HC - have date in diary to do search once covid restrictions lifted.  Spoke to HC again, still no access to register, will continue chasing. Overtaken by growth of saplings on bridge. Access is an issue Discussed at JMG meeting.  HC no further on in establishing ownership.
Action plan to deal with blockage/damage.  KW to develop contingency plan. The condition of the bridge is getting worse. KW will talk to our local contractor to see about access and cost to remove debris. Need an agreement with regard to Where the debris will go. KW to speak to RDM.

	KW
	April 2020
	ASAP

	2
	Carron Proprietors meeting/Fisheries management plan.
	Carron management plan. KW to set up meeting with Carron Proprietors. New management plan using storyboard approach in process. Management plans likely to be produced as a result of Marine Scotland funding.  First phase of management plan completed. Second phase commencing.
Management plan for the catchment is now a story board and will be available online. KW/LM looked through previous management plans and had done a lot of the research. They stripped it back and identified the core issues. Sean Robertson helped with the technical side.
	KW
	March 2021
	ASAP

	3
	Fire Risk Assessment
	Review, consult with neighbours and complete.  Signed agreement with maintenance company for fire alarms.
Almost Complete. We have new alarms and all that remains is the formal assessment.
	KW/JL
	June 22
	ASAP

	4
	Meeting to discuss Gleann Beag
	SEPA/SSE/KW to meet and discuss historical and future developments regarding Gleann Beag Dam aimed at preventing fish access. RG to establish status of flow gauging. KW to forward historical emails to RG, JM, and DS. This has been done now. SEPA acknowledged but nothing has happened yet. Juvenile salmon found above Glen Beag and an adult seen jumping. Scales been read on fish scales collected from above for aging purposes. Need to ask Ross Glover if Scour Valves have been opened. FM has seen reds and Kelts. Fish rescue is a possibility. KW To contact SEPA and SSE again. Completed.
	KW
	July 2023
	ASAP

	5
	Diebidale Dam
	RS to provide documents for JM re SEPA’s decision on Gleann Beag and forward all relevant information. KW has forwarded relevant emails to SEPA and Ross Glover. We are looking at alternative sources of funding to get it removed. Open rivers project funds dam removal, but we didn’t have enough technical knowledge and the data and costings were out of date. CBEC have been asked for a quote to review the material and make sure it’s all right for both development or do a final bid. This removal will really help the carron population. This is one of the only major artificial barrier to fish migration in the catchment other than the SSE Structures.
	RS
	July 2023
	ASAP

	6
	Water temperature alert system
	All to have consideration to how a system of alert and advice could work. LCM asked Sean Robertson if any other trust is doing temperature steams. Tweed Foundation are looking into it. Johnathan Archer gave a costing for one station at £1300. Possibility of discounted rate if more fisheries do this together. There is genetics money that may be moved over to this project in Trust. Speak to RS.
	ALL/LCM
	July 2023
	Winter 23/24





Matters Arising

3. Standard Items
a) Declarations of interest in agenda items to be discussed - No declaration of interest.
b) Health & Safety - No incidents.
c) Complaints - No formal complaints.
d) Governance – HR Documents are under construction along with contracts. All governance documents need to be updated by next winter.

4. Directors Report – discussed by exception.
Budgets – Expenditure is below budged due to staffing shortage.
Two vehicles have been purchased. One new and one lightly used. The cost was lower than anticipated but has been matched by lower price for sale of the old vehicles.

Staffing – We have adverts out for a bailiff and for a science officer. We have cover in place at the moment. 

Rod Catches – Modest number have been caught to date.
Published rod catches 2023 are lowest on record for Scotland as a whole.

Field Work - Temperature loggers have been downloaded on the Oykel.

Enforcement – Our Bailiffs have to pass an examination in order to understand the laws. Our liability insurance is in place to cover injury.
We enforce laws that cover brown trout, eels and pearl mussel poaching alongside salmon and sea trout although thankfully numbers of offences are low.

Other activities & Meetings
SSE Funding money for the Carron could be used for other large woody material projects.

We had a meeting With SEPA to discuss the Shin flows. We are hoping to use cbecs model to work out how much extra water we would need for spawning time.

5. Budgets 
2024
New Vehicles purchased.
Wages are lower as we are recruiting.
We are in a strong financial position.
We have a potential project on the Fiag re peatland restoration and tree planting. The Fiag is the place in the whole Kyle catchment that would potentially benefit the most from woody materials placement as there is very little spawning. It would be good to use some money from the Board to get someone out for the day to do a feasibility assessment. We have a landowner who is trying really hard to do the right thing. It was agreed that funds could be used to arrange a site visit from an expert to obtain a high-level view of the suitability of the Fiag for this type of intervention.

RS – Steven sent a short video taken of land above Loch Craggie, this is part of the FLS 10-year plan to convert back land to blanket bog. This area is regenerating so well and there is so much cold water, which will be a huge benefit to helping our thermal impact once it runs into our rivers in the summer. We could put this short video on our website showing what can be done in a very short amount of time. (Action 12 KW/JL/SM) Peatland restoration is something we need to sell hard. We need to reverse the damage done all those years ago. We are getting more and more extreme events in the rivers with high waters.  If we could have water percolating from the peatland in warmer weather, it would be a massive win. We need to communicate this issue. KW mentioned that the amount of money put into this has been relatively modest and perhaps sends the wrong message. Going forward the Government is Changing tack, and it is looking loke there will be large amounts of green finance available for large catchment-scale projects. Locally, with the tree planting we need to have projects shovel ready projects for when the money is available as we will be well placed as a catchment to get that money. 

 6 Project Updates
I. Riverwoods Project
Fishmonger and TENT have previously given funding, but we have now had an impasse on that front, which has curtailed our plans to appoint a Riverwoods Executive Officer employed by the Trust.

Presentation Given by Clementine
Encouraging to look at the NatureScot peatland maps. There have been new updates in the catchment area for example Gleann Beag, The top of Oykel, Balnagown, Invercassley and Benmore. 

II. Marine Directorate Projects
No NEPS of NIPS this year as there is no funding and our capacity is low.

III. FMP Phase 2
Keith will provide a link to the finished plan through our website and social media channels. (Action 13 KW)

IV. Kelt Heads
We have been collecting kelt heads along the rivers to be sent down to a university in Essex. They look at otoliths and they can tell by the chemical composition where they have been and what they have been feeding on. We have had a small update telling us that it is worth continuing to collect as the results are good.

V. Smolt Genetics
We took clips of some of the fish at Fiag trap to help UHI projects in Inverness which is looking at genetics of run timing in Salmon. Basically, there is a genetic component in when fish leave and return, and the project is to identify the genes which are responsible. This could be very helpful to us in the fulness of time as we are keen to protect the early running fish. Could help with mapping distribution. We are awaiting feedback.

VI. Saprolegnia Project
We helped fund this project and were hoping to take part by taking water samples and other samples, but we just didn’t have the staff. We are very supportive of this project which is an FMS project. Prof. Van West is providing updates on the project. This project came out of the red skin disease issue. A causal agent could not be identified. The project is looking to see if strains of saprolegnia could be a primary infector. It’s a 3-year study but we should get an update soon.

7 AOCB

Les Waugh who joined us for the first time enjoyed the meeting and was surprised at how much the fisheries are doing.

John our head bailiff has arranged to go up to the Helmsdale to get a demonstration on drone usage for bailiffing. We have to get licences and learn more about the no-fly zones. South of the border they use drones particularly on coastal waters. 


Meeting closed:  1158hrs
Next meeting: TBC
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	Action Title
	Open Actions
	Owner
	Raised
	Complete by

	1
	Inveran Bridge
	Deterioration of Inveran Bridge – now in danger of further collapse.  Go back to HC and ask for evidence that they do not own it. Action KW. KW has had virtual and face to face meetings with HC. HC seeking to identify ownership. Barriers are in place at bridge. HC - have date in diary to do search once covid restrictions lifted.  Spoke to HC again, still no access to register, will continue chasing. Overtaken by growth of saplings on bridge. Access is an issue Discussed at JMG meeting.  HC no further on in establishing ownership.
Action plan to deal with blockage/damage.  KW to develop contingency plan. The condition of the bridge is getting worse. KW will talk to our local contractor to see about access and cost to remove debris. Need an agreement with regard to Where the debris will go. KW to speak to RDM. 
	KW
	April 2020
	ASAP

	2
	Carron Proprietors Meeting
	Carron management plan. KW to set up meeting with Carron Proprietors. New management plan using storyboard approach in process. Management plans likely to be produced as a result of Marine Scotland funding.  First phase of management plan completed. Second phase commencing.
Management plan for the catchment is now a story board and will be available online. KW/LM looked through previous management plans and had done a lot of the research. They stripped it back and identified the core issues. Sean Robertson helped with the technical side.

	KW
	March 2021
	Completed

	3
	Fire Risk Assessment
	Review, liaise with neighbours and complete.  Signed agreement with maintenance company for fire alarms. Almost Complete. We have new alarms and all that remains is the formal assessment.
	KW/JL
	June 22
	ASAP

	4
	Meeting to discuss Gleann Beag
	SEPA/SSE/KW to meet and discuss historical and future developments regarding Gleann Beag Dam aimed at preventing fish access. RG to establish status of flow gauging. KW to forward historical emails to RG, JM, and DS. Completed.
	KW
	July 2023
	ASAP

	5
	Diebidale Dam
	RS to provide documents for JM re SEPA’s decision on Gleann Beag and forward all relevant information. KW has forwarded relevant emails to SEPA and Ross Glover. We are looking at alternative sources of funding to get it removed. Open rivers project funds dam removal, but we didn’t have enough technical knowledge and the data and costings were out of date. CBEC have been asked for a quote to review the material and make sure it’s all right for both development or do a final bid. This removal will really help the carron population. This is one of the only major artificial barrier to fish migration in the catchment other than the SSE Structures. The radio tracking data showed that the early fish use the Blackwater, so we need to look after them. 
	RS
	July 2023
	Complete

	6
	SSE to go to Gleann Beag
	KW to take Ross Glover to Gleann Beag. Site meeting has taken place with Ross Glover, SSE. Fish rescue to be undertaken summer 24. Remedial action planned for weir apron 
	KW
	July 2023
	ASAP

	8
	Water Temperature Alert System
	All to give consideration to how a system of alerts and advice could work. LM Spoke to the Tweed as they have something in place. On the plus side, there will be no NEPS this year. We cannot have a one size fits all. Need to take our time and get this system right. SM mentioned that they now make  4g data loggers so you can get real time water temperatures. 
	ALL/LCM
	July 2023
	Winter 

23/24

	9
	Seal Licence
	We need to apply for a Seal licence
	KW
	November 2023
	Complete

	10
	Shin Gravels
	Provide a brief Summary of work and outcomes.
	LCM
	November 2023
	ASAP

	11
	Conservation policy
	Update and publish the 2023 Conservation Policy
	KW
	November 2023
	ASAP

	12
	Update website with Peatland Video
	short video taken of land above loch Craggie, this is part of the FLS 10-year plan to convert back to blanket bog.
	KW/JL/SM
	March 24
	Ongoing

	13
	FMP Phase 2

	Keith will provide a link to the finished plan through our website and social media channels.
	KW/Ross Gollan/JL
	March 24
	Ongoing
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